MINUTES
WEST VIRGINIA BOARD OF EDUCATION 

Capitol Building 6, Room 353 
1900 Kanawha Boulevard, East 
Charleston, West Virginia 
 January 9, 2019

I. 
 
Call to Order 

 
Following the welcome and Pledge of Allegiance (led by students from Pocahontas County High School’s FFA program:  Mr. Kyle Cohenour, Mr. Jacob Jones, Mr. Brandon Puffenbarger, and Mr. Mathias Solliday), President David G. Perry called the meeting of the West Virginia Board of Education (WVBE) to order at 10:07 a.m. on January 9, 2019, in Capitol Building 6, Room 353, 1900 Kanawha Boulevard, East, Charleston, West Virginia.   

 
The following members were present:  President Perry, Vice President Miller L. Hall, 

Thomas W. Campbell (via telephone), Robert W. Dunlevy, F. Scott Rotruck, Debra K. Sullivan, Nancy J. White, and James S. Wilson, and ex officios Steven L. Paine, State Superintendent of Schools, and Carolyn Long, Interim Chancellor, West Virginia Higher Education Policy Commission.  Members absent were Joseph A. Wallace and ex officio Sarah Armstrong Tucker, Chancellor, West Virginia Council for Community and Technical College Education. 
 

II. 
 
Approval of Agenda 



President Perry called for a motion to approve the agenda.  Mr. Hall moved, and Mr. Rotruck seconded, that the agenda be approved.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  President Perry, with the Board’s consent, moved item J. WVBE Personnel Matters to be taken up prior to recessing for the day.  

III. 
 
Remarks from Education Stakeholder Associations and Organizations

Mr. David Gladkosky (distributed information), Executive Director, West Virginia Professional Educators Association, provided information regarding the organization’s mission and annual goals for the coming year.  Superintendent Terrence C. Beam, Pocahontas County Schools, briefly addressed the Board regarding the award winning FFA program at Pocahontas County High School.  Ms. Rosemary Jenkins (distributed information), Director of Field Services for AFT-West Virginia, addressed the Board regarding the organization’s support of the Board’s funding recommendations approved at the December WVBE meeting and issued an invitation to the organization’s Martin Luther King, Jr. Day Events and Legislative Lobby Day.  (Copies appended to Official Minutes, Attachment Q.) 

IV. 
 
Recognitions 


The Board recognized WVDE staff members Ms. Sarah Stewart, Mr. Dave Cartwright, Ms. Marlene Price, Ms, Deborah Halstead, Ms. Tami Maynard, Dr. Kathy D’Antoni, and Dr. Karen Larry, for their assistance with the reception for legislators on January 8;  Mr. Cohenour, Mr. Jones, Mr. Puffenbarger, and Mr. Solliday were recognized for their first place finish in FFA national competition in the Forestry Career Development Event; and Ms. Jada Reeves, teacher at Bradley Elementary (Raleigh County), was recognized as West Virginia’s 2019 Teacher of the Year. 

V. 
 
Consent Agenda 

President Perry called for a motion to approve the Consent Agenda.  Ms. White moved, and Mr. Hall seconded, that the Consent Agenda be approved.  Mrs. Sullivan requested an explanation regarding the need for the Board’s approval/receipt of Routine Business items, B. 2. Waivers of State Board of Education Policies and Regulations, Superintendent's Interpretations and State Statutes and Legislative Rules, 3. Employment of Substitute Teachers in Areas of Critical Need and Shortage, and 4. Employment of Substitute Teachers in Areas of Critical Need and Shortage Affidavits; Dr. Karen Larry, Special Assistant to the State Superintendent, Mr. Joey Wiseman, Executive Director, WVDE Office of Middle and Secondary Learning, and Ms. Heather Hutchens, General Counsel to the WVBE/WVDE, provided the relevant code citations.  Following discussion, President Perry called for the question and the Consent Agenda was unanimously approved.  (Copies appended to Official Minutes, Attachments A through E.)  

· Approved December 12, 2018, minutes  (Attachment A) 

· Received West Virginia Department of Education (WVDE) personnel matters (Attachment B) 

· Approved Wood County’s request to provide Financial Algebra as a math elective in all Wood County high schools  (Attachment C) 

· Approved Employment of Substitute Teachers in Areas of Critical Need and Shortage policies for Greenbrier, Mercer, Nicholas, and Wood County Schools  (Attachment D) 

· Received notice of receipt of Employment of Substitute Teachers in Areas of Critical Need and Shortage affidavits from Marion and Wyoming County Schools   

· Approved West Virginia State University’s addition of a Teacher-in-Residence Program with Fayette County and Lincoln County  (Attachment E-1 and E-2). 

VI. 
 
Mercer County Schools' Closures of Ceres Elementary School and  
 
 Cumberland Heights Early Learning Center and Reconfiguration of Glenwood School and Brushfork Elementary School 

 Mr. Tommy Young, Executive Director, WVDE Office of School Transportation and Facilities, and Dr. Deborah Akers, Superintendent, Mercer County Schools, presented the closures of Ceres Elementary School and Cumberland Heights Early Learning Center at the conclusion of the 2018-2019 school year and the reconfiguration of Glenwood School and Brushfork Elementary School for the Board’s consideration.   

 Mrs. Sullivan moved, and Mr. Dunlevy seconded that the closures of Ceres Elementary School and Cumberland Heights Early Learning Center at the conclusion of the 2018-2019 school year and the reconfiguration of Glenwood School and Brushfork Elementary School be approved.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment F.) 

VII. 
 
Policy 2420, Adult Education Programs 

Dr. Kathy D’Antoni, Associate Superintendent, Division of Technical Education and Governor’s Economic Initiatives, presented Policy 2420 for the Board’s consideration.  Policy 2420 received one comment during the comment cycle resulting in no change to the policy.   

Mr. Rotruck moved, and Mr. Dunlevy seconded, that Policy 2420 be approved 30 days from filing.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment G.)
VIII.  
Policy 2520.13, West Virginia College- and Career-Readiness  
 
Programs of Study/Standards for Career Technical Education 

 Dr. Kathy D’Antoni, Associate Superintendent, Division of Technical Education and Governor’s Economic Initiatives, presented Policy 2520.13, inclusive of the repeal of Policy 2530.02, Parenting Education Curriculum, and Policy 4310, Policy Regarding Eye, Face, or 

Body Shield Safety Devices, for the Board’s consideration.  Policy 2520.13 received five comments resulting in three changes to the policy. 

 Ms. White moved, and Dr. Wilson seconded, that Policy 2520.13, as amended and inclusive of the repeal of Policy 2530.02 and Policy 4310, be approved effective July 1, 2019.  

Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment H-1 and H-2.) 

IX. Break 
 
President Perry called for a break at 11:00 a.m.    

X. Call to Order 
 
President Perry called the meeting back to order at 11:12 a.m.   

XI. 
 
Policy 2520.14, West Virginia College- and Career-Readiness Standards  
 
 
 
 
 for Technology and Computer Science 
 
 Dr. Jan Barth, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Teaching and Learning, presented Policy 2520.14 for the Board’s consideration.  Policy 2520.14 received five comments during the comment period resulting in two changes to the policy.   

 Ms. White moved, and Mrs. Sullivan seconded, that Policy 2520.14, as amended, be approved effective July 1, 2019.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment I-1 and I-2.) 

XII. 
 
 
Policy 2322, West Virginia System of Support and Accountability  

  Ms. Michele Blatt, Assistant State Superintendent Division of Support and Accountability, presented Policy 2322 for the Board’s consideration.  Policy 2322 was recommended for repeal and replacement to propose the following:  West Virginia Standards for High Quality Schools has been updated to align with current research with the correlates for effective schools; define the support and accountability system for schools and counties; and, define school and county recognition programs for academic success and school quality.  It was requested that policies placed on comment be brought to the attention of the education community at-large and a more in-depth press release be issued. 

 Dr. Wilson moved, and Mr. Dunlevy seconded, that Policy 2322 be placed on public comment for 30 days.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment J.) 

XIII.  
Policy 4373, Expected Behavior in Safe and Supportive Schools 

President Perry read the following statement from United States Secretary of Education Betsy DeVos into the record: “Every student has the right to attend school free from discrimination.  They also have the right to be respected as individuals and not treated as statistics.  In too many instances, though, I’ve heard from teachers and advocates that the previous administration’s discipline guidance often led to school environments where discipline decisions were based on a student’s race and where statistics became more important than the safety of students and teachers.  Our decision to rescind that guidance today makes it clear that discipline is a matter on which classroom teachers and local school leaders deserve and need autonomy.  I would encourage them to continue to implement discipline reforms that they believe will foster improved outcomes for their students.” 

 Following comments by members and Superintendent Paine regarding the need for a more in-depth review of the policy, Ms. Blatt presented Policy 4373 for the Board’s consideration.  Policy 4373 is being revised at the request of the stakeholder group to move definitions, interventions, and consequences charts to an appendix to support the initial intent of the policy; insert the requirements of Senate Bill 465 (2018); and, to add further clarification regarding guns in vehicles on school property (W. Va. Code §61-7-11a).  Ms. Blatt stated that the policy would be taken up following the legislative session to address legislative action, if any, and member concerns, and further that the policy may be separated into two policies in such a manner that all aspects of student discipline and behavior will be placed in a separate stand-alone policy. 

 Mrs. Sullivan moved, and Mr. Hall seconded, that Policy 4373, inclusive of the repeal of Policy 4374, School Uniforms, be placed on public comment for 30 days.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment K.) 

XIV.  
Policy 5100, Approval of Educational Personnel Preparation Programs 

 Ms. Blatt presented Policy 5100 for the Board’s consideration. Policy 5100 is being revised to propose adding and clarifying language regarding accreditation definitions, partnerships, program content requirements, and pilot program proposals.  It was requested that the HEPC investigate the availability of data regarding PRAXIS pass/fail rates per institution.  

 Dr. Wilson moved, and Mr. Rotruck seconded, that Policy 5100 be placed on public comment for 30 days.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment L.) 

XV. 
 
 
Policy 5202, Minimum Requirements for the Licensure of 
 

Professional/Paraprofessional Personnel and Advanced Salary Classification 
 Ms. Blatt presented Policy 5202 for the Board’s consideration.  As changes occur in education certification and licensure, Policy 5202 must be revised to meet the needs of students pursuing an education degree and the education system. 

 Mr. Hall moved, and Mrs. Sullivan seconded, that Policy 5202 be placed on public comment for 30 days.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment M.) 

XVI. Break 
 
President Perry called for a break for lunch at 12:13 p.m.    

XVII. Call to Order 
 
President Perry called the meeting back to order at 1:02 p.m. 

XVIII.  
 
Policy 6200, Handbook on Planning School Facilities 

Ms. Heather Hutchens, General Counsel to the WVBE and WVDE, presented Policy 

6200 for the Board’s consideration.  Policy 6200 is being revised to expand and clarify the flexibility provided to counties in designing school facilities. The primary changes emphasize that the Handbook on Planning School Facilities is not intended to be so prescriptive that it preempts the judgement of curriculum specialists and design professionals. Proposed changes also clarify that economies of scale and program utilization shall not be the single determining factors in evaluating existing buildings or funding new building projects.   Dr. Wilson suggested that certain variances be submitted to the WVDE for review and approval; it was the consensus of the Board that Dr. Wilson’s request be accepted.  Mrs. Sullivan suggested that language regarding effective schools, if the term refers to effective schools as identified in Policy 2322, be amended to reference Policy 2322; it was the consensus of the Board that Mrs. Sullivan’s request, if applicable, be accepted.   

 Mr. Dunlevy moved, and Ms. White seconded, that Policy 6200 be placed on public comment, as amended during the meeting, for 30 days.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment Mc.) 

XIX.  
WVBE Personnel Matters  

 President Perry called for a motion to enter into executive session for a personnel matter in connection with the performance and continued employment of the State Superintendent of Schools.  Mr. Hall moved that the Board enter into Executive Session as provided in W. Va. Code §6-9A-4(b)(2)(A) [personnel exception] and/or §6-9A-4 [matters involving attorney-client privilege per Peters v. County Commission, 205 W. Va. 481 (1999)] for a personnel matter.  Mr. 

Rotruck seconded the motion and upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  The Board moved into executive session at 1:38 p.m.  

XX. 
 
Return from Executive Session 

 President Perry announced that the Board had returned from executive session at 2:42 p.m. with no action taken and reported that the Board remains committed and satisfied with the progress and work of the State Superintendent of Schools. 

President Perry called for a motion to approve the Board’s personnel attachment.  Mr. Rotruck moved, and Ms. White seconded, that the Board’s personnel attachment be approved.  Upon the call for the question to motion was carried unanimously.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment N.) 

XXI.  
Recess 
 President Perry recessed the meeting at 2:43 p.m. until 10:00 a.m. on January 10 in the same location.  

XXII. 
Reconvene 

 President Perry reconvened the January 9, 2019, meeting on January 10, 2019, at 10:01 a.m., in Capitol Building 6, Room 353, 1900 Kanawha Boulevard, East, Charleston, West 

Virginia.   

The following members were present:  President Perry, Vice President Miller L. Hall, Robert W. Dunlevy, F. Scott Rotruck, Debra K. Sullivan, Nancy J. White, and James S. Wilson, and ex officio Steven L. Paine, State Superintendent of Schools.  Members absent were Thomas W. Campbell and Joseph A. Wallace and ex officios Carolyn Long, Interim Chancellor, West Virginia Higher Education Policy Commission, and Sarah Armstrong Tucker, Chancellor, West Virginia Council for Community and Technical College Education. 

XXIII.  
Mental Health Services Update 

 Ms. Susan Beck (distributed information), Executive Director, WVDE Office of Special Education, presented for the Board’s information a mental health services update inclusive of a strategic plan that incorporates goals and objectives focused on preventions and interventions relative to trauma, mental health, substance abuse, and the related Toolkit.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment O and addendum.)   

XXIV.  
Medicaid Status Report for Fiscal Year 2018 

 
Ms. Amy Willard (distributed information), Executive Director, WVDE Office of School 

Finance, presented for the Board’s information the Medicaid status report for fiscal year 2018.  The report contains an overview of the activities conducted in order to maximize funding to the state education system, highlights in FY2018, and the total reimbursement per county. (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment P and addendum.) 

XXV.  
Superintendent Report 

 Superintendent Paine (distributed information) provided an update regarding:  1) West Virginia’s graduation rate (the WVDE is investigating the aggregation of data to ascertain student plans for post-secondary education following high school graduation); 2) adult education programs; and 3) Governor’s education initiatives.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment R.) 

XXVI.  
WVBE Member and Ex Officio Updates 

Dr. Wilson requested a hard copy of information provided to the Legislature be provided to members.  Mrs. Sullivan spoke regarding: 1) the Communities In Schools initiative; 2) suggested forming focus groups with students currently involved in teacher preparation programs to listen and learn regarding what is working and what is not working; and 3) energizing the student base regarding attendance and school climate.  Mr. Rotruck attended the ChalleNGe Academy graduation on December 14.  President Perry reported that he and Superintendent Paine visited Nicholas County’s alternative school and announced that a survey of teachers is proceeding, under the direction of Ms. Blatt, with an informal meeting with the Appalachia Regional Comprehensive Center regarding the survey scheduled for mid-January. 

XXVII. 
Items for Future Meetings 

 Mr. Hall requested a presentation at the February meeting regarding guidance and counseling initiatives; and, President Perry requested a presentation at the February meeting regarding the Communities In Schools initiative.   

XXVIII. 
Future Meetings 

 The next regular meeting of the WVBE will be held February 13, 2019, in Charleston, West Virginia. The meeting will continue on February 14, 2019, if the agenda is not completed on February 13, 2019. 

XXIX.  
Adjourn 
 President Perry called for a motion to adjourn. Mr. Rotruck moved, and Ms. White seconded, that the meeting be adjourned.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously and the meeting was adjourned at 11:27 a.m.   

 
 
Minutes approved by the Board on February 13, 2019. 
 
 
______________________________________________  
 
 
 
 
David G. Perry, President 
 
 
______________________________________________  
 
 
 
 
Miller L. Hall, Vice President 

Minutes were recorded by  
 
    Virginia M. Harris 
  WVBEMinutesSecretary to the Board 1/9/19  
